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August 14, 2018
The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:
This letter transmits an ordinance that will vacate King County’s interest in a portion of NE 32nd Street, Solomon Korkela Extension County Road, County Road #1334, right-of-way containing an area of 105,890 square feet, more or less, located in the Carnation area of King County.  

After introduction and referral to the King County Hearing Examiner, the proposed ordinance will be available for review and comment in conjunction with the required public hearing on the proposed road vacation recommendation by the Department of Transportation’s Road Services Division (Roads). The procedure for vacation of the subject portion of right-of-way is set forth in King County Code (KCC) section 14.40 and the Revised Code of Washington (RCW) Chapter 36.87, which establishes the right of abutting property owners to petition a County legislative body for the vacation of road rights-of-way.
Adoption of the ordinance will convert the public right-of-way to the private use and ownership of the petitioners Good Ground, LLC and the Girl Scouts of Western Washington, and shall transfer responsibility, liability and risk for the right-of-way from the County, increase value to the public in property taxes, and avoid costs for management, enforcement and maintenance of the right-of-way.  

Recent revisions to state law allow the County to reduce or eliminate the payment of monetary compensation through the consideration of non-monetary factors that benefit the County and the public when determining compensation for the vacation. The revisions were prompted by the recognition that throughout the County there are segments of right-of-way useless to the County road system. The County has many short useless segments of right-of-way that provide no connectivity to the County road system. However, these segments have the burden of ownership and risk, which are risks to the County with minimal public benefit. The revision to state law now provides a mechanism to more easily move such segments of right-of-way into private ownership and reduce the County’s liability and risk along with the costs of ownership, maintenance and management.  
The findings in the attached County Road Engineer’s report for this road vacation show that this is one of the useless segments of right-of-way that is better in private ownership than retained by the County. The application of non-monetary factors that benefit the County and the public when determining compensation for the right-of-way vacation provides the means to move it into private ownership instead of being retained as a liability to the County in perpetuity. 

Roads has determined that the subject right-of-way is useless as part of the County road system and believes the public would benefit by the return of this area to the public tax rolls. This aligns with the County’s Strategic Plan of managing growth to limit urban sprawl, focusing transportation resources to support density and growth, encouraging stewardship of rural landscapes including agricultural land, and managing the County’s assets and capital investments in a way that maximizes their productivity and value while preserving the unique character of our rural communities. 

In accordance with KCC 14.40.020, the King County Council may accept as compensation for the vacation of the County right-of-way the value of transfer of liability or risk, the increased value to the public in property taxes, and the avoided costs for management, enforcement or maintenance for the right-of-way in lieu of cash compensation for the vacation of the County right-of-way. The County Road Engineer recommends to the King County Council that it accept the non-monetary benefits as compensation for this road vacation.  

After introduction of the ordinance and the establishment of a public hearing date by the Hearing Examiner, a notice of the public hearing is posted on-site of the road vacation. After the public hearing, the Hearing Examiner will prepare final recommendations to the King County Council. Recommendations of the Hearing Examiner will be heard by the Council per KCC 14.40.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance. This useless road right-of-way will remain as a public road if the proposed ordinance is not adopted.  

If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Rick Brater at 206-477-3601.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosure

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Carolyn Busch, Chief of Staff




  Melani Pedroza, Clerk of the Council


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget


Harold S. Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)

Brenda Bauer, Director, Road Services Division, DOT


Rick Brater, P.E., County Road Engineer, Roads, DOT


Leslie Drake, Road Property Program Manager, Roads, DOT

